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February 15, 2017 
 
 
The Honorable Purvis J. Morrison, Mayor 
  and Members of the Board of Aldermen 
City of Scott 
125 Lions Club Road 
Scott, Louisiana 70583 
 
Dear Mayor Morrison and Aldermen: 

 
As you are aware, my Investigative Audit staff visited the City of Scott (City) to assess the 

validity of certain complaints.  This letter briefly summarizes the results of our work.  We stress the 
importance of addressing these issues and encourage you to consider our recommendations as you 
work to resolve the following: 

 
Improper Disposal of Surplus Property 

 
On November 3, 2016, we received a complaint that the City had improperly disposed of a 

surplus vehicle used by the police department.  During our review, we found that the City has no 
written policies and procedures regarding the disposal of surplus movable property.  For several 
vehicles the City has deemed to be surplus property, the City disposed of these vehicles by trading 
them in at a car dealership and used the value received to offset the cost of new vehicles.  According 
to City Manager Brenda Dugas, the City has traded in surplus vehicles for several years because 
there are very few public auctions.  Ms. Dugas stated that surplus vehicles are approved by the 
Mayor and Board of Aldermen, and the mayor signs the title (to transfer ownership) for each surplus 
vehicle that is traded in.  
  

Louisiana Attorney General Opinion 12-0150 states that, “…political subdivisions of the 
state may sell their surplus movable property at a public auction conducted pursuant to La. Rev. Stat. 
49:125, through an Internet computer auction pursuant to La. Rev. Stat. 33:4711.1, or at a public sale 
under La. Rev. Stat. 33:4712(F) if the property to be sold is appraised at less than $5,000.”  
Additionally, Louisiana State Constitution Article VII, Sect. 14(e) also allows for a political 
subdivision to dispose of surplus property by donating or selling it to another political subdivision or 
law enforcement entity.  Based on Attorney General opinion and state law, it appears the City does 
not have the authority to dispose of surplus vehicles by trading them into a dealership.  By 
improperly disposing of surplus vehicles, City management may have violated state law. 
 

Ethics – Prohibited Transaction 
 
Louisiana Revised Statute (La. R.S.) 42:1113(A)(1)(a) provides, in part, that, “[n]o public 

servant … or legal entity in which he has a controlling interest shall bid on or enter into any contract, 
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subcontract, or other transaction that is under the supervision or jurisdiction of the agency of such 
public servant.”  La. R.S. 42:1112(A) further provides, in part, that, “[n]o public servant shall 
participate in a transaction in which he has a personal substantial economic interest of which he may 
be aware involving the governmental entity.”  Records indicate that on July 1, 2013, the City traded-
in the police department’s 2009 Ford F-150 at a car dealership for $10,000 toward the purchase of a 
new vehicle.  City Police Chief Chad Leger then personally purchased the 2009 Ford F-150 from the 
dealership on the same day.  Chief Leger stated that he purchased the truck for $10,250 and 
acknowledged that he was aware he was not allowed to purchase this vehicle from the City or at 
public auction.  By purchasing a vehicle previously owned by the City, Chief Leger may have 
violated the state’s ethics laws.  However, whether or not a violation of the state’s ethics laws 
occurred is limited to the particular set of circumstances.  We suggest that the Louisiana Board of 
Ethics review this information and take appropriate action.  Additionally, Chief Leger may have also 
violated Section 2-78 of the City’s Code of Ordinances, which states, in part, that, “no public servant, 
defined in this article as any elected official or employee of the city, shall purchase or attempt to 
otherwise acquire any property of the city sold, or to be sold, at a private or public sale, by private 
bidding or otherwise.” 

 
Recommendations 

 
We recommend that the City implement written policies and procedures to ensure that all 

surplus property is disposed of in accordance with state law.  We further recommend that the City 
consult with its legal counsel and the Louisiana Board of Ethics to ensure compliance with state 
ethics laws and City ordinances regarding transactions by public servants under the supervision or 
jurisdiction of the agency of such public servants.  The City should also adopt detailed policies and 
procedures requiring all employees to complete the annual ethics training in accordance with La. R.S. 
42:1170.  This correspondence represents our findings and recommendations, as well as 
management’s response and is intended primarily for the information and use of management of the 
City.  I trust this information will assist you in the efficient and effective operations of the City.  If 
you have any questions, please contact Greg Clapinski or Jonathan Hodson at 225-339-3800. 
 
 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Daryl G. Purpera, CPA, CFE 
Legislative Auditor  
 

DGP/aa 
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